

Understanding the right to free movement: value, justice and rights in the context of contemporary mobility injustice

Eichenauer, Nadine Martje

Citation

Eichenauer, N. M. (2024). *Understanding the right to free movement: value, justice and rights in the context of contemporary mobility injustice.*

Version: Not Applicable (or Unknown)

License: License to inclusion and publication of a Bachelor or Master Thesis,

2023

Downloaded from: https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3775213

Note: To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).

Understanding the right to free movement:

value, justice and rights in the context of contemporary mobility injustice

by

Nadine Martje Eichenauer

to obtain the degree of

Master of Arts

in

Moral and Political Philosophy at

Leiden University

Student number: s3376737

Project duration: September 2023 – June 2024

Thesis committee: Dr. Tim Mejiers, Leiden University, supervisor



Contents

Contents		:
Contents		
0011101110		

1	1 Introduction			3		
2		Context and Analysis				
	2.1.		ose of rights			
	2.2. Hohfeldian analysis of the form of rights					
	2.3.	5				
	2.4.	7				
3		Freedo	m of movement as a liberty	8		
	3.1. Arguments in favour of it being a liberty			8		
	3.2.	Probl	ems with movement as a liberty	10		
		3.2.1.	Accessibility rather than mobility: lack of value of mobility	10		
		3.2.2.	Freedom of choice of movement	11		
	3.3.	Freed	Iom of movement as political liberty	12		
	3.4. Disvalue of the lack of freedom of movement					
		3.4.1.	Control over movement	14		
		3.4.2.	Lack of freedom of movement: inefficientent/long movement			
	3.5. Intermediary Conclusion					
4		Dicuss	ion – understanding freedom of movement as a claim	19		
	4.1.	State	s should enable more than negative freedom of movement	19		
	4.2.	Discu	issing the implications of different movement forms	21		
		4.2.1.	Car movement as a claim-right			
		4.2.2.	The negative effects of car infrastructure and car use	22		
		4.2.3.	Building the argument against the freedom to car-movement			
	4.3. Reformulating the right to movement					
5		Conc	lusion - making sense of movement in contemporary society	26		
Ril	lingr	anhv		28		

1

Introduction

Freedom of movement seems like a central basic right that every person has been and deserves to be granted. Since early political philosophy, freedom of movement is considered constitutive of liberty itself. Assessing the right's content more in-depth, especially if set in the everyday context of commuting, paradoxes arise that seem to take away from its value. It becomes apparent that movement itself is not necessarily valuable and more movement does not lead to a better life, more liberty or justice. In fact, among transport scholars, movement is seen as something that must be overcome in order to reach one's desired destination. As such, the related debate around movement and around mobility justice regards the ability to reach a destination as what is valued, and not movement itself. On top, not always is movement the result of a free choice but is considered necessary for citizens to fulfil their duties which raises the question around how 'free' movement then really is. Other considerations show how the space-bound nature of movement and the way space has been transformed for certain forms of movement distort the entire debate around free movement and mobility justice.

This thesis focuses on the question of the understanding the right to (free) movement and its role in contemporary mobility justice. Specifically, I will assess the question "To what extent does the right to free movement need to be reformulated in the context of contemporary forms movement and related injustices?". While traditional analyses of mobility justice are concerned with what level of mobility for people can be considered just, in this thesis it will be assessed how and why movement injustices occur and how the right to movement must be understood to be constitutive of justice. The main claim of this thesis is that the right to freedom of movement should be re-conceptualised as the freedom from arbitrary (inefficient) movement as it otherwise seems to be without value for political freedom and justice. The main way of supporting this claim is showing that movement itself is mainly instrumentally valuable and in contemporary society, certain, traditionally privileged, forms of movement dominate and limit others. This clash cannot be resolved or properly understood through the lens of the right to free movement as it currently is understood. However, the conflict of different movement claims can be resolved by reformulating it and setting the specific context for each movement form. The issue of rights and freedoms will be analysed by looking first at rights on a human rights level as well the state's duties in enabling freedoms in the last chapter. Differences in the concept of individual freedom and political freedom will be touched upon and related to the right to free movement and mobility injustices.

The main question will be answered by first evaluating the form of the right to free movement according to the Hohfeldian framework of rights. Specifically, the form of how the right to free movement is traditionally understood is assessed, which is liberty. Different definitions of freedom that match the Hohfeldian framework will be utilised, to show that there are nuances in between Hohfeld's clear categories. It will then be outlined what the function of the right (as a liberty-right) is and what counterintuitive consequences it has if the right to freedom of movement is merely understood as such. Next, it will be discussed under which circumstances it could be understood as more than a liberty-right and why it needs to be differentiated between different forms and qualities of movement. Lastly, it will be justified why different forms of movement should be granted different freedoms instead of being treated the same, as it is currently done.

2

Context and Analysis

This chapter will first give an overview of what the purpose of rights in general is and what makes them necessary or useful. The conceptual difference between civil and human rights will also be outlined. Next, the Hohfeldian framework of rights which is used to analyse the right to free movement is explained. Lastly, the dimensions along which movement can be analysed are presented and their meaning for the subsequent analysis of the right to free movement is assessed.

2.1. The purpose of rights

Conceptually, there is a difference between civil rights and human rights. The latter are rights recognised by specific states for their citizens, while human rights are considered to hold for any person, because they are human. Those rights are generally considered central for any human being to be enabled to live a satisfactory life. The right to free movement is generally understood as a human right, and thus should hold for any human (O'Neill, 2016; Steiner, 1994; Steiner et al., 2008). Hence, it is not bound or relativised by a specific context and their function of enabling a satisfactory life should hold at all times.

There are two main perspectives on rights, and specifically human rights. One is the idea that rights are static, natural, and pre-political while the other is the idea that rights are constructed and ever-changing with the conventions of a specific society. Prominent defendants of the idea that rights are pre-political and natural are Hobbes (1994), Locke (1967) or Steiner (2012). In this understanding, human rights such as the right to free movement are pre-political and thus irrespective of the norms and customs of any society.

The other view is more dynamic and in that way more demanding of rights and argues that they constantly need to be renegotiated to fit the needs of the current society they are supposed to function within. Defendants of that view include Nett, (1971), Stammers (1999) and Gregg (2011). Again others question the usefulness of a declaration of rights without then also having a declaration of duties (see e.g. O'Neill, 2016). In a way, it can be stated that the natural, pre-political conception of rights is more conservative and 'expects less' of rights and the duty-bearer of a right.

The right to free movement will be assessed from the perspective of rights being pre-political and static. That is, because the claim that the right needs to be reconstructed to fulfil its purpose in contemporary society would be redundant within the perspective on rights as something that constantly needs to be reconstructed. This shows that even if the least demanding definition of the purpose of a right is considered, the right to freedom of movement does not fulfil that in the context of contemporary society. Hence, the purpose of rights according to a contemporary scholar, who states that rights are pre-political, namely Steiner will be outlined next.

Steiner (2012) argues that rights should help devise who should do what in the face of disagreement that cannot easily be resolved. In other words, when two disagreeing parties' preferred actions clash and one carrying out their action would hinder the other one from carrying out theirs. Rights then facilitate to

decide who may act out their desired action, without resolving the disagreement. "Rights supply adversaries with reasons to back off from interference, when they have no other reason to allow the performance of the actions they are interfering with" (Steiner, 2012:398). This course of action hence does not need resolving of clashing values or motivations, because if this was possible, there would not be the need for rights (Steiner, 1994; Steiner, 2012; see also O'Neill, 2016). Parties could just determine what to do by deliberating and discussing. Thus, Steiner argues, rights have to be independent of value systems and merely "demarcate domains" (Steiner, 2012:399) in which individuals can make choices that are not to be interfered with. This comes down to understanding rights mainly as "normative allocations of freedom" (Steiner, 2012:399). In this interpretation, duties mainly mean non-interference. Nevertheless, Steiner (2012) also states that although someone might hold a liberty to do something, this does not mean that their doing something does not constitute a wrong. Thus, even if one holds right to property, not giving to those in need is wrong. In essence, one holds the right to do wrong.

2.2. Hohfeldian analysis of the form of rights

The Hohfeldian framework is used generally to analyse the form of a specific right. The form refers to the internal structure of a right which can be understood as how the right is built logically from basic components. Understanding the form of a right facilitates understanding what holding that right means. Hence, this step is relevant in the overall analysis because after having established that rights in general should help people live a better life by demarcating each and everyone's boundaries of freedom (in the natural, pre-political view by scholars such as Steiner (2012)) and not let there be a state of nature where the strongest may dominate and dictate others' freedoms, it is now necessary to assess how the right to free movement is specifically understood. After assessing what the right to free movement does for those who hold it (its function), it is then necessary to evaluate to what extent this function matches the general purpose of rights outlined above.

The Hohfeldian rights framework is useful to understand and analyse the meaning and implications of any right. Hohfeld's categorisation of different elements of rights to assess their form is widely accepted. According to this, there are four main elements that a right can entail, which are 'privilege', 'claim, 'power' and 'immunity'. Thus, one first needs to assess which of the four following positions a right enables the right-holder to be in to understand its implications..

Powers and immunity are both so called second-order rights and are irrelevant to this assessment of the right to free movement.

According to Hohfeld (Steiner, 1994), being in the position of 'claim' amounts to someone having a right which corresponds to a duty to be fulfilled by another party. Thus, if one has a claim to a certain thing or action, someone else has the duty to provide one with this thing or enable this specific action. Most often, the government is considered the duty-holder, as for example with the right not to starve. Nevertheless, there can also be rights with multiple duty-holders, such as the right to not be bodily harmed. Everyone around a person with this right has the duty not to harm them. The right not to be bodily harmed is also a classic example for a right that is considered not only a civil but a human right.

Contrastingly, having a liberty to do something means that one is free of the duty not to do this thing. Thus, one both may do it and one is not interfered with doing it, one is free (not) to do it. Put differently, it means that one is not interfered with doing a if one is said to have a liberty to do a. Freedom of speech is a typical liberty example, where I am free to express myself but nobody has a duty to help me find the right words. Having a right in the form of a liberty thus means that nobody must assist one in achieving what one wants to do which is the central difference to a right of claim-form.

2.3. The right to free movement

It was first established that the standpoint of analysis was seeing rights as pre-political demarcations of freedom that would enable people to live a satisfactory life and help resolve conflict. Then, the Hohfeldian framework of rights was introduced as a tool of analysis for the form and function of the right to free

movement specifically. Following, the characteristics of contemporary movement are introduced which are considered to make this right different to others and necessitate a more in-depth analysis.

2.3.1 What is movement

While movement can be understood as different forms of physical movement, such as dance, physical activity or gesturing, this thesis assesses movement in its function as enabling people to move across space in an every-day context. One can thus also speak of mobility. Generally speaking, mobility means moving through space in time, with a purpose, and with a destination. It is clear, that mobility is set in space and time as there can be no movement that is outside of space and/or time. Many scholars even claim that mobility can be understood as the making and remaking of space and time (Pereira et al., 2017; Sheller, 2018). By being set in space and time, mobility of one leads to immobility of another. It is thus a dynamic concept in which mobilities and immobilities are connected (Kern, 2021). It is political in the sense that some people are prioritised at the expense of others. While this can either be set in the context of arbitrary discrimination, as is the case in the analysis of movement policies by Kotef (2015), it can also be connected to allowing certain travel modes exclusive access to infrastructure.

2.3.1.1 Spatio-temporal boundedness: spatio-temporal nature of movement

The spatio-temporal nature of movement is one of the main defining aspects of movement as well as one of the main aspects that set it apart from other right-acts, such as speech, expression or thought. The right to free movement is a perfect example of a right that holds the potential to clash as it is not merely abstract and is bound in space and time (Pereira et al., 2017; Sheller, 2018). The more people want to enjoy the same movement (in terms of itineraries), the more difficult and problematic this will be for all the people in this movement process. Everyday traffic jam during rush hour is the perfect example for the limit of the right to free movement. This thought can be developed even further in terms of entire mobility systems. Sometimes, the shortest way for one person to travel is not the shortest once hundreds of people want to travel it. If some travelled different itineraries from their initially desired itinerary, everyone would be better off in terms of travel time. This issue is the paradox of the system optimum versus the individual optimum and a perfect example for the spatio-temporal clash of multiple people acting on their right to movement. It will be further elaborated in chapter 3 why the spatio-temporal nature of movement is pivotal in assessing the function of the right to free movement.

2.3.1.2 instrumental value of movement:

In understanding the right to free movement and its meaning, it is crucial to clarify that the action of movement in itself is intrinsically not valuable although the potential for it is (Sager, 2014; Sheller, 2018; Kern, 2021; Bersch and Osswald, 2021). This means that while there are some physical benefits one may experience when being physically active, such as improved health, being connected to one's body and possibly also an improved understanding of the physical geographic environment one lives in and strengthened feeling of belonging (Bauman and Bull, 2007), apart from that movement does not have significant intrinsic value. Besides there being little philosophical to no work done on 'the value of (physical) movement', 'what movement is good for', in the professional sphere of transport planning, movement is even valued negatively (Sager, 2014; Van Wee and Geurs, 2011; van Wee and Mouter, 2021; Verlinghieri and Schwanen, 2020). In her assessment of mobility justice, Sheller outlines that movement is essential as an enabler for many other human and civil rights, such as autonomy, the right to assembly, or the right to protest (Sheller, 2018). On top, until teleportation becomes reality it is necessary to reach desired places as well as places one is expected to reach (but may not desire to be at) such as one's place of work or a health care facility (Sheller, 2018; Sager, 2014).

In a rather different context than everyday movement, Stierl argues that the value of freedom of movement consists in a fulfilled desire to be at a different place of freedom (Stierl, 2020). Moreover, the freedom in that is manifested by the ability to move others and enable them to reach their desired places as well. Unfree or illegal movement, whilst beyond the scope of this thesis, thus shows that movement without freedom is also possible, such as in the case of contemporary illegal border crossings or in the case of enslaved people escaping their captors.

Another point in favour of movement solely being valuable instrumentally is that certain kinds of (contemporary) movement are forbidden if they do not serve the purpose of getting to a specific destination. For example in Germany, motorized travel modes are restricted to be used as a way to get to a destination. Specifically, one it not allowed to just 'drive around' in a car (compare §30, Abs. 1, Sentence 3 StVO).

2.3.1.3 different ways/modes of movement

Another characteristic of contemporary movement that warrants an in-depth assessment of the right to movement is the multitude of modes one can travel by. Not all modes are equal – depending on the mode, one travels faster or slower, more or less safely and puts others at more or less risk. The existence of different travel modes is arguably the largest challenge in assessing the role of the right to free movement in political context. In relation to this, a claim uttered by van Parijs regarding freedom is that "freedom is the freedom to do whatever one might want to do" (Van Parijs, 1995:19). This definition is problematic in relation to mobility in the sense that certain infrastructure needs to be provided for specific mobility desires and thus not all movement desires are facilitated equally. The issue of the implied ease to travel with different modes and different levels of disvalue is assessed in chapter 4.

2.3.1.4. necessity of movement to fulfill civil duties (free choice)

Again others see only movement without destination as actually free, and any instrumental value of movement as necessary to fulfill civil duties. This claim will be assessed in more detail in chapter 3.

2.3.2.5. negative externalities of movement

Lastly, not only are modes of movement not equal in what they do for those who use them in terms of ease of travel, comfort and safety. They also have differing negative effects on those who do not use them, such as noise, whether or not they pose a physical threat to others and space requirements. What thus distinguishes the right to free movement from other rights and what seems to necessitate for it to be treated accordingly is that if it is acted out a certain way (e.g. by going by car or by plane), it has negative effects. Those effects are of pollutive nature, such as toxic emissions or noise but also social. On top of that, traffic safety and spatial affects such as city densification are also elements of specific modes of movement only. Therefore, not all movement is the same. There is extensive work done on the injustices stemming from the fact that safety and health has a price when it comes to certain forms of transport (Pereira et al., 2017).

2.4. Intermediary Conclusion

In this chapter, the general purpose of rights was established as well as the standpoint of analysis as rights being pre-political was introduced. The tool of analysis, the Hohfeldian framework of rights was introduced and the main dimensions of movement along which the subsequent analysis will focus on were outlined. In the following chapter, the claim that the right to free movement merely amounts to a liberty will be assessed in depth and what consequences that has will be outlined.

3

Freedom of movement as a liberty

As mentioned in the previous chapter, according to the Hohfeldian framework, the right to freedom of movement could amount to a mere liberty-right. In that sense, everyone holds this the right that nobody may be interfered with when attempting to move somewhere. Thus, it is not a right to movement, it is merely a right to non-interference of movement. In this chapter, the claim for freedom of movement to be a liberty will be assessed in detail and it will be outlined what the function of the right to free movement would be, were it understood only as a liberty-right. From this it will follow why understanding the right to free movement like this allows for mobility injustices and associated problems to occur. Further, the issue of freedom of movement as a supposed result as well as vehicle towards political freedom is explained. The central claim of this is that the way free movement is framed often seems to be the equivalent of political freedom itself. Thus, there is a paradox where freedom of movement and high levels of movement indicate political freedom but at the same time there can be movement without political freedom (for example when refugees flee in order to seek political security and freedom). Also, high levels of movement may have nothing to do with free choice or political freedom.

3.1. Arguments in favour of it being a liberty

For the assessment of freedom of movement as a liberty, common arguments in favour of this will first be presented. For that, the differentiation of naked and vested liberties is necessary. Steiner adds to the Hohfeldian analysis the differentiation of protected liberties (i.e. vested liberties) and non-protected liberties. He calls the latter 'naked' liberties. In conceptualising the right to free movement as a liberty, it should be assessed whether the liberty to free movement is a naked or rather a vested liberty. Steiner describes the difference between the two rather literally. A vested liberty is one that is protected by others' duties, whereas a naked liberty is one that has no protection and may be infringed upon by anyone (Steiner, 1994).

Steiner himself uses the example of travelling somewhere to demonstrate how one should understand the notion of a naked liberty. Put simply, given that it is nobody's duty to ensure anyone's movement, it can be stated that freedom of movement is a naked liberty. If you want to transport something from A to B, you may do so, but it could be that there is a protest on the way or that the road is blocked due to maintenance work. You have no claim to take that specific road to get where you would like to be.

This classification needs to be examined in more depth. While you do not hold a claim on the road you take or the mode you do have some claim on your desired destination. This is exemplified by a court case analysed by Baldwin (2006). While as in most countries, also in the US the right to free movement is recognised and protected as a constitutional right, in a US court ruling, which dealt with a citizen being unable to afford travelling to Europe by plane it was stated that this matter "is unfortunate but not unconstitutional because 'a poor man may walk'" (Baldwin, 2006:250). Leaving aside the fact that many rights and freedoms in a capitalist society are to be afforded first in order to be enjoyed, one notices that although this ruling disregards the fact that no man is able to walk to Europe from the US, the fact that the court did not suggest that the poor man could have walked to Mexico instead underlines the man's right to decide the destination of his freedom of movement (Eichenauer, 2021; Baldwin, 2006). This seems to support the claim that the right to free movement implies something about the free choice of destination of that movement rather than the fact and value of movement itself. Thus, the movement from A to B could

be argued to be neither a protected liberty, nor a claim-right but the choice of destination seems to be. This will be taken up in section three of this chapter. For now, it should be noted that the right to free movement is traditionally understood as a mere naked liberty.

Understanding the right to free movement as a naked liberty is in line with scholars such as Locke who see the right to free movement as equivalent to a right not to be in chains (see e.g. Steiner et al., 2008; Steiner, 1994; Stierl, 2020). Locke also argues that freedom of movement is among those rights that humans hold even in the state of nature (Steiner et al., 2008). Elsewhere this is called having negative freedom. Negative freedom is generally understood as a freedom from being obstructed to do something (Van Parijs, 1995; Sager, 2014; Hayek, 1960; Simhony, 1991; Berlin, 2017). For Hayek, liberty must not be confused with not power or wealth and may even exist in the absence of the two (i.e. for an individual who has neither power nor wealth). Buchanan takes this even further, by claiming that even the ability to undertake an action is irrelevant to whether someone has the liberty to undertake that action. As long as there is no coercion, one can be claimed to have liberty (see e.g. Van Parijs, 1995, Buchanan, 1975).

Another argument in favour of the right to free movement to merely be a naked liberty, is the issue of compossibility. Steiner assesses the compossibility of rights in the following way. According to Steiner (1994), certain rights (i.e. claims) cannot be realised when combined. Generally speaking, rights in the form of claims that correspond to activities set in space and time as well as claims that require a limited set of resources are not compossible. If they physically overlap, they are said to have extensional overlap (Steiner, 1994: 91). Thus, given that movement is inherently set in space and time as well as deals with limited resources, a claim-right to it naturally cannot be granted for different people. This also has to do with the aspect of free movement's dependence on naked liberties, such as the lack of guarantee that one can use a specific road or path. One could thus argue that this incompossibility of multiple people's movement rights shows that there cannot be such thing as a claim to freedom of movement in a world in which people make use of different kinds of movement that overlap in their necessary action space (Steiner, 1994: 93).

The aspect of physical clashes, or extensional overlap is taken by scholars such as Steiner to argue that "all rights in a set of compossible rights may be regarded as property rights" (Steiner, 1994: 94). There is, however, extensive criticism in this regard by scholars such as van Parijs. He states that this view leads to a "moralized conception of freedom" (Van Parijs, 1995:15) which would state that only rights violations are restrictions to freedom. With this line of argumentation, the role of freedom of movement somehow seems to be implied in a circular logic. It seems that it is necessary as a physical component of movement but it is also granted as a right but that right is unprotected as a naked liberty, thus making it depend on property that is not actually guaranteed or promised. So, one might be free in the abstract sense (i.e. free to make the decision and not be obstructed to hold property that will transport one places) while not actually being able to get anywhere because one might lack the physical means necessary for this movement. Even if one was to be physically impaired to move, according to Steiner's conception of the right and the idea(l) of freedom, one would have freedom of movement.

As it could be seen from the section above, it can be argued that the right to free movement can be understood as a mere liberty in the Hohfeldian framework. In this sense, it would mainly correspond to a negative freedom, as Locke defined it, thus merely as the right not to be chained. The reasons brought forward in defence of this view mostly follow the line of thought of stating that it just cannot be considered as a claim-right because that would be too demanding and not work due to extensional overlap. When it comes to movement, however, it is debatable to what extent two people ever really claim the exact same time-space components of their movement desires and to what extent the movement right can be convincingly argued to concern movement rather than arrival. Moreover, if understood as a mere liberty, the function of the right to free movement is minimised to being permitted to just any movement. That could even mean that one is mainly allowed to walk around in their room or on their property. To what extent that is enough if related to contemporary levels (and necessities) of movement, and whether that even enables a basic level of mobility necessary to navigate contemporary needs and duties will be assessed next.

3.2. Problems with movement as a liberty

The following section will outline what problems arise from understanding the function of the right to free movement as a mere liberty along the dimensions presented in the previous chapter (spatio-temporal nature; instrumental value; negative externalities; different modes; necessity of movement in duty fulfilment). It will become obvious that the right to movement as a liberty can, put bluntly, be claimed to be useless.

3.2.1. Accessibility rather than mobility: lack of value of mobility

Movement levels have been increasing steadily over the past decades (Bastiaanssen et al., 2020; Handy, Weston, and Mokhtarian, 2005). For long, transport planners and scholars have focused on enabling more movement in the transport networks and taken more movement as something desirable. Rather recently, the focus of transport planners has shifted from focusing on mobility towards focusing on accessibility (Handy, 2020; Bastiaanssen et al., 2020; Miller, 2018; Geurs and Van Wee, 2004; Vecchio and Martens, 2021). Focusing on mobility in transport planning over the past decades has led to aiming for people moving further and faster in their everyday lives. This was especially achieved by enabling more car transport and building more car infrastructure (see e.g. Schwanen et al., 2004). Nevertheless, movement itself and especially having to move through space-time is not intrinsically valuable but arriving at the desired destination is. This shift has also been marked by the emergence of the concept of motility which means having the capabilities to realise one's travel and arrival desires rather than travelling itself (Kaufmann et al., 2004; Bernier et al., 2019; Sager, 2014).

In connection with other land use strategies that were common across the Western world especially in the second half of the 20th century (Handy, Cao, and Mokhtarian, 2005; Schwanen et al., 2004; Maat et al., 2005; Pot et al., 2023; van de Coevering, 2021; Bastiaanssen and Breedijk, 2022), enabling more movement, such as more car travel, contributed to an increase in so called transport poverty. This concept describes the issue of people not having sufficient means of transport or access to transport to participate in everyday life. While those that owned a car and had the financial means to use it were thus helped to better infrastructure, those that were dependent on other modes were left behind. The way those movement-focused policies were formulated was very much in line with the ideal of the right to free movement as a liberty and more movement signifying a better and freer society. By not facilitating people's access-desires and aiding them in getting to places, the overall movement level was increased, thereby missing out on the actual value of movement - arrival. By now it is also widely known that enabling more movement, by for example building more streets with more lanes, increasing the speed limit and so on does not help with traffic congestion and make people travel faster and more comfortably. More investments in car infrastructure go hand in hand with less investments in other transport infrastructure, such as public transport and active mode infrastructure. The better the options to travel by car and the more this is portrayed as the 'normal' way to travel, the higher the demand for exactly that transport mode which subsequently increases congestion again. Chapter 4 will assess in depth what differences in quality of travel and different effects on other travellers different modes have. The argument to be made here is that appreciating and facilitating movement as an activity and not focusing on enabling people to arrive at desired destinations has been practised in most of the 20th century in policy making and planning. This is in line with seeing movement as a liberty and enabling more of it in the name of liberty. It does, however, not take into account different realities and abilities of travellers and been disregarded as a planning aim in applied transport studies. In the professional sphere, there has thus been a shift away from more movement towards the ideal of a city that necessitates as little movement as possible (see e.g. Bastiaanssen and Breedijk, 2022; Bernier et al., 2019; Sager, 2014)

Therefore, guaranteeing a mere unprotected liberty not to be in chains is not of use for everyone as the movement itself is not appreciated but the arrival is. Recalling what was outlined in chapter 1, that human rights are supposed to be valuable and guarantee what is necessary for any human to live a good life, it thus seems that the function that the right fulfills if conceptualised as a liberty is not what is needed. Especially in contemporary society and living in cities that have been designed and built for cars for the past decades, being able to walk does not get one very far anymore.

3.2.2. Freedom of choice of movement

It is crucial to assess the reasons for which people travel. While there is travel that is supposed to serve people's pleasure when travelling, most travel is, in fact, for other purposes, such as work or doing tasks like the groceries or going to see a doctor. Going to work (and thereby paying taxes) is considered a central duty as a citizen. Neither the journey to get there nor the task itself is intrinsically valuable for the person doing them (Krygsman, Dijst, & Arentze; 2004). Instead, they are expected by the state to do these things. It can, hence, be argued that given the instrumental nature of (necessary) movement and its connection with other civil duties (e.g. work, partake in democratic processes), there is a claim to movement in the sense that there is a right to access basic amenities. If I have a right to medical treatment, I must be able to reach the medical facility. Similarly, if I am expected to work and pay taxes, I need to be able to reach my workplace. Given that access to places other than one's home is not possible without physically moving there, movement seems implied as a necessity to be enabled/supplied by the state.

The role of free choice in assessing whether or not movement happens out of free will is debated in migration literature and the debate may serve the assessment of movement in everyday life as well. Stierl (2020) states that being trafficked does not constitute free movement. While it becomes apparent that physical force or intimidation plays a very significant role in understanding movement by e.g. being trafficked, the aspect of force might also be less salient. Just as structure functions like force, so do environmental circumstances. Given that movement in the sense of everyday travel behaviour does not consist in a vacuum of rights or context, people who are expected to take on long and tedious travels to fulfill e.g. their duty to work or any other civil duties in capitalist society, also cannot be said to do so out of free will (Young, 2008). This is not to say that flight from war or political reasons is comparable to having to travel to work, but one can easily construct the argument against free choice. People who cannot afford to live in the city centre or to own a car cannot be argued to travel to work for over an hour by public transit out of free choice (Kern, 2021; Sheller, 2018). And if it is not free choice for someone to travel to work but it is expected by society and the state, how come there cannot be a claim made for the movement and arrival there. One's physical appearance in certain places and at certain times seems expected to such an extent that one can speak of a duty. I have a duty to be at my work place, both for my employer as well as for the state who expects me to work and pay taxes if I can. There thus seems to be a mismatch between the expectations in form of duties to people to physically appear at places and the naked (unvested) liberty of people to exercise the movement necessary to appear at places.

This claim can be developed further into a more radical claim, namely that movement for work is never free. Movement in contemporary society is mainly used to fulfil roles, to fulfil tasks, so movement is not a freedom or a right, but it is a forced part of our everyday lives set in capitalist society. In contemporary capitalist society, it could be argued that not moving and moving as little as possible is a sign of freedom. Self-ownership is not fulfilled by someone else demanding that I travel somewhere (Van Parijs, 1995; Young, 2008). If I am demanded to travel to my workplace, my movement aids the capitalist exploitation of my working powers. In that moment, my movement facilitates my exploitation (Young, 2008). Stating that movement that is necessary to get to a workplace which possibly pays barely enough to cover living costs and costs for transport is freedom is a perversion of the concept of freedom (Young, 2008; Berlin, 2017; Anderson, 1999). Debating access to basic amenities and especially jobs does not help in the assessment of freedom of movement, it contributes to the normalisation of a seamlessly efficient capitalist society.

Moreover, it needs to be understood that formal (negative) freedom of movement is necessary for and prior to forced movement. One could ask, who benefits most from this freedom and who really owns this freedom. Arguably, it is not the citizens who have the freedom. Rather, it is those that benefit from freely moving workers. One could go so far as to state that the movement of certain workers is necessary for a capitalist economy to function. The necessary movement of certain people does not imply any freedom or liberties on their part. In the age of humans as the commodity (as in the case of service economies), human commute is but cargo being moved (see also Stierl, 2020).

A useful vehicle for analysis to illustrate this point is the concept of real freedom. Van Parijs (1995) outlines real freedom as more than freedom from coercion and autonomy ('security and self-ownership'). What is necessary on top is that an individual also has the opportunity to perform a certain action, that they are supposedly 'free' to do. Thus, real freedom is strongly connected to having the ability, the capability to perform an action (Van Parijs, 1995; Berlin, 2017; in the context of transport see also e.g. Vecchio and Martens, 2021 and Pereira et al., 2017). It could thus be argued that real freedom of movement is impossible as long as movement is an (unpaid) instrumental part of enabling a capitalist economy. The movement itself, as well as the time is mostly dictated by what is necessary (and when) to reach one's workplace. The freedom one has lies in what form of travel one chooses which is also restricted by where one can afford to live and what modes of transport one can afford or is physically able to use. The fact that one has to commute is thus out of question and not a freedom. Only the way and form of how one travels is. It thus seems that a case for coercion can be constructed in the context of commuting to work (Berlin, 2017; Simhony, 1991; E. S. Anderson, 1999; Young, 2008). Beyond this, it can be argued that the fact that one must travel, must commute, must move is not a choice but a necessity shows that the mere negative freedom to move does not enable a 'good' or 'worthwhile' or 'happy' life but it enables a life, it enables one to fulfil the tasks that one has as a citizen, as a person. The freedom that one can be argued to have is in the form and quality of movement that enables arrival, although that is also restricted by other circumstances.

On top of movement for civil duties, movement for leisurely reasons has received more attention in recent times as issues such as social exclusion prove to be threatening the foundation of democracy (Lucas, Bates, et al., 2016; Lucas, 2012). Thus, when assessing how to interpret movement in contemporary society and political context, one first needs to understand that there is such movement which is necessary and expected and therefore cannot be free by definition and there is movement out of free choice. The latter is assessed less frequently as this kind of movement does not fulfil as much a role in contemporary capitalist society as does commuting to work. In the last decade or so more scholars have paid attention to leisure movement behaviour as well (see e.g. Lucas, Bates, et al., 2016), stating that social exclusion of certain groups is detrimental to democratic legitimacy. That is due to the fact that people who cannot afford to travel into the city and partake in social life much will not have the same experiences as people who either live closer to the city centre or travel there frequently. This contributes to a segregation-like social makeup of leisure activities in the cities and will seem as though the people who can afford to partake are the only ones who will. Lucas (2012) assesses the issue more in-depth. The argument to be made from this empirical issue is that it seems to be a central aspect of democracy that everyone is enabled to partake in society and democratic decision-making. If people are not able to do so due to transport related social exclusion and/or transport poverty, the state has a duty to enable them to do so beyond merely building roads for cars.

3.3. Freedom of movement as political liberty

Many scholars, such as Kotef, Arendt, Hobbes or Locke, do not assess the purpose of movement to establish its value but see movement as an equivalent to freedom (Kotef, 2015; Sheller, 2018; Sager, 2014; Hobbes, 1967; Locke, 1994). In that, they neither assess its instrumental nor intrinsic purpose or value but claim there to be an inherent connection between the political subject and its ability to move freely. Kotef (2015) states that movement can be understood as the materialisation of liberty. For some (e.g. Arendt or Hobbes) freedom of movement is considered the oldest and most elementary liberty (Kotef, 2015; Sager, 2014). Kotef even claims that "the liberal subject is essentially a moving subject, and her first and most fundamental freedom is freedom of movement — at least as far as political freedom is concerned." (Kotef, 2015:58). Early thinkers assess the meaning of liberty of movement in the context of the inherent need for humans to be free rather than in the context of the inherent need of humans to move (Mill, 1859/2003; Nozick, 1974; Miller, 2005; Wellman 2016). For Hobbes, the actual movement itself is not what is necessarily valuable, rather freedom of movement describes the "relation between the body's natural ability to move and the available possibilities to actualise it" (Sager, 2014:468).

The relation between movement and political freedom can be understood in two ways. On the one hand, movement may enable freedoms, by enabling individuals who have the capacity of movement to leave certain situations or to get to other places (push/pull factors)(Stierl, 2020) or even to participate in political processes (Lucas, Bates, et al., 2016; Lucas, 2012). This is especially relevant in cross-border movements when it comes to the ability to leave or reach certain political entities, but that is beyond the scope of this thesis. In this context, although one might not be granted the freedom to movement, by taking it, one is enabled to reach a place that does indeed allow for freedoms. On the other hand, understood in the everyday movement context that this thesis is set in, movement can also be understood as an enabler. Specifically, movement may enable someone to e.g. reach their work place or education or place of medical assessment. In that sense, movement is an enabler to any freedom to do something that necessitates the physical presence of an individual at a different place than where the individual currently is. In this conception, freedom of movement is necessary to access other political freedoms and does not constitute a specific form of freedom itself.

Stierl states that a longing for freedom can be enacted through movement (Stierl, 2020:468). In that sense, movement is not equivalent to freedom. Instead, movement may enable freedoms. Here it is important to differentiate between physical movement and movement between (political, social) systems one is subjected to. In a similar line of thought, movement can be understood to be an enabler to someone living a self-determining, free life (McKeown, 2021). In everyday life, the movement ability to choose a job freely, to leave one's house to socialise or to partake in public life enables a certain (political) freedom over one's own life. While the first freedom is a systemic, political one (the general ability to move, i.e. non-interference), the second one is an individual, bodily freedom (the ability to realise that movement, i.e. positive freedom).

The general relation between movement freedom and political freedom can be explored from two perspectives. First, one can assess the role of actual physical movement and the ability to reach places as relevant to political freedom (see e.g. Steiner et al., 2008). This may also mean that movement is central to reaching a place that offers political freedom (Stierl, 2020). Secondly, freedom ca be understood in a more abstract way, as the potential and power for autonomous decision making (see e.g. Van Parijs, 1995). This differentiation is also known as masculine and feminine definitions of freedom, state-focused (i.e. abstract, high-level, political, formal) and body-focused (i.e. individual, lived, real) (see Tickner, 1992). For proponents of the latter definition of freedom, self-ownership plays a central role. Not only selfownership, however, but also control over external objects (i.e. property) and the autonomy of choosing the destination of movement necessary to carry out desired actions is necessary for that freedom (Steiner, 1994; Van Parijs, 1995). It is noteworthy that this conceptualisation of freedom of scholars such as Stierl (2020) and Van Parijs (1995) differs from the previously presented freedom definitions by Steiner (1994). While the latter are negative freedom definitions (i.e. freedom from something), the former define freedom broader (i.e. freedom to something). When movement freedom is used synonymously for political freedom, this materialises more as positive freedom (i.e. freedom to something) rather than negative freedom (i.e. from something). The next section will assess the connection between political freedom and movement freedom more by relating it to (in)justice. This assessment will show that understanding freedom of movement as a negative freedom results in no added value for an individual who is granted that freedom as opposed to one who does not have negative freedom of movement.

3.4. Disvalue of the lack of freedom of movement

Assessing the basic assumption that in a just society, people have more freedom of movement than in an unjust society, one can first look at the interpretation of freedom of movement as (political) liberty. Taking the interpretations of movement as constitutive of liberty literally, this would come to mean that more movement means more liberty. At least scaled up, this seems to hold true. Societies in which there is more potential movement and thus also actualised movement are generally considered 'freer' than those in which movement is maximally limited (Sager, 2014; Kotef, 2015). In practise, however, even in free societies, on the individual level movement is considered as something to be minimized, something

unpleasant. As established in chapter 2, movement can even be considered to have negative value or instrumental value but not necessarily any intrinsic value. Thus, more movement does not equal more freedom or a 'better' life, in fact, it is quite the opposite. Having to travel exceptionally long travel times or distances is not considered desirable, although it involves much movement. Nevertheless, no freedom of movement, and hence, no movement at all also is not desirable as it amounts to life in chains. Neither of the two scenarios help in the assessment of the value of the right to free of movement. Therefore, in order to assess to what extent the lack of freedom of movement constitutes an injustice, the different realities of what it means *not* to have freedom of movement need to be assessed. It will become apparent that when the right to free movement is understood and granted as a mere liberty, a lack right would not bring about more injustices than are present already.

At first sight, it seems rather obvious that an act of controlling and restriction limits a person's (negative) freedom of movement and thus leads to disvalue for this person. Nevertheless, in this section I will show how respecting negative freedom does not necessarily lead to a state of real, valuable freedom for people and does not help with understanding mobility injustice. Moreover, I will show how a state of high levels of movement does not mean much freedom or value either. Thus, this section will show how understanding freedom of movement as a negative freedom is inadequate for understanding real-life injustices.

I will thus analyse the status quo, which is much criticised as non-ideal and assess how the right to free movement would need to be understood or reformulated to contribute to a more just situation 1. By showing that when respecting the negative freedom to movement injustices still occur it is proven that the right to free movement needs reformulating. Thus, non-ideal theory is utilised to understand mobility injustices in the context of freedom. "Non-ideal theory starts from a non-ideal state and seeks solutions to the problems identified in that state" (Anderson, 2009:135). Ideal theory is not as promising when assessing movement as that is an action inherently set in a pre-built environment. Many have struggled defining an ideal state of movement opportunities because in a world of already built cities not everyone can have the same movement patterns or opportunities (see e.g. van Wee & Mouter, 2021). However, assessing the problems with the status quo and proposing an ideal based on a hypothezised solution to this status quo is more promising. If one thinks of an ideal state without anticipating certain injustices (such as the fact that although all people have equal negative freedom of movement, the different forms of movement people can travel by skew how much freedom each and everyone actually has), one "may even allow that injustice to be unwittingly incorporated into the ideal state." (Anderson, 2009:135). Therefore, issues with movement as we see it in contemporary society are analysed and solutions formulated which will later be merged to propose a changed interpretation and formulation of the right to free movement.

3.4.1. Control over movement

Movement can be understood as something that can be controlled or policed. Movement understood as something to be controlled means understanding it as something that is given by an authority and not something that is held naturally by an individual. When movement is controlled, it does not only mean that movement is minimised but that access to a desired destination is controlled. It could also mean that more movement is required to get to a desired destination because the fastest road is blocked (see e.g. Kotef, 2015). While the absence of control results in more freedom, it does not necessarily mean more movement. Likewise, the lack of movement as well as high levels of movement could be a result of unfreedom, whereas the minimum required movement necessary to reach a destination correlates to the most uncontrolled movement, and thus the 'most free' state.

When it comes to controlling movement, there are three different aspects of control. One could either control access, exit or even the itineraries that are spatio-temporally constrained. These three dimensions are made up of the basic aspects of any movement activity (Sager, 2014; Kotef, 2015; Pereira et al., 2017). As movement is necessarily set in space and time, any movement starts somewhere, ends somewhere

-

and covers a specific route from the starting to the end point. Analysing these three dimensions of control (and freedom) of movement, one needs to ask who can enter, who can leave and who can use the infrastructure when and how.

The conceptualisation of movement freedom as negative freedom (Steiner et al., 2008; Steiner, 1994; Hayek, 1960) only guarantees one of those three dimensions, namely the 'exit'. Freedom of movement merely understood as non-interference means that anyone can leave wherever they are to start a journey to wherever they want to be. Whether they can actually get to where they desire to get and whether they can actually make the journey when (and potentially how) they would like is entirely irrelevant. However, as established in chapter 2, movement is mainly valuable in its instrumental function. Thus, being able to leave a specific location without being able to get to another location or without being able to use the road to get to that other location is basically pointless (Sager, 2014; Baldwin, 2006). For movement to be fully valuable, all three dimensions need to be possible and not controlled.

Direct control

In an extreme case of movement over control, Hannah Kotef (Kotef, 2015) shows how both infrastructure planning and access to it function as degrading, dehumanising and taking away autonomy and self-determination. Other forms of direct control over movement include how movement can take place (i.e. regulations on speed and safety), how safe it can take place and when it may take place (i.e. curfews at airports) (see e.g. Pereira et al., 2017). Van Parijs (1995) argues that restricted movement is one factor of a lessened depth of self-ownership and a less free society. In this definition of self-ownership, van Parijs focuses on the decision-making freedom (freedom of choice). While this is a rather obvious way of restricting freedom of movement, I argue that there are also more covert ways of limiting certain people's travel abilities.

Structural control

Beyond overt forms of control, such as actual access restriction (see e.g. Kotef, 2015), one can also regard structural issues such as a general lack of access for certain groups of people as forms of structural control (see e.g. Sheller, 2018; Kern, 2021; Young, 2008; McKeown, 2021). While there might then not be an overt act of control "freedom, agency and intention" (Stierl, 2020:459) which are necessary to create a situation of 'real' free choice (see also Van Parijs, 1995) are limited. The most common way of structural, indirect control debated in contemporary Western society is that of infrastructure design choices. Control over infrastructure materialises in different forms. The most criticised are the different modes being prioritised in planning, leading to modal advantage or disadvantage (see e.g. Handy, 2020; Martens, 2012; Vecchio and Martens, 2021). There can also be control over access to certain infrastructure and this can be either based on the individual or on the type of vehicle (mode) someone travels with (Pereira et al., 2017).

A well-documented and assessed way of structural control by design choices are planning inequalities with regards to different modes. Especially Western cities have long been planned for car use and thus cities were designed and built accordingly. While, theoretically, anyone is free to acquire a car, a license and thus use the infrastructure, practically, cities designed for cars lead to categorical disadvantages (and thus injustices) for people who cannot afford a car, cannot drive (yet/anymore) or are not physically able to do so. As Nett (1971) states, if motion is understood as a primary function necessary to enable human life, access to it is part 'of the structure of opportunity' present in a given society (Nett, 1971:217). Accepting that for most people, arriving at the desired destination has more worth than travelling there, it seems that any inequalities in this ability are fundamentally unjust because they alter the 'structure of opportunity' in which certain groups of people are structurally disadvantaged.

What makes modal differences so grave is also the fact that use of modes such as public transport in comparison to car use is gendered, racialised and classed (see e.g. Cain et al., 2022; Kern, 2021; Sheller, 2018; Chowdhury and Van Wee, 2020; Pedersen, 2020; Loukaitou-Sideris and Fink, 2009; Dunckel Graglia, 2016; Lubitow et al., 2020; Ding et al., 2020; García et al., 2022; Eichenauer, 2023). This means that while it is not a form of active control over certain groups, the fact that certain groups use a mode more than

others and that those are often already disadvantaged, shows how interests of certain groups (those who can afford a car) are prioritized over the needs of groups who cannot. Research shows that travelling with public transit, especially at nighttime, is not an experience that is looked forward to. Rather, these groups either avoid public transit, choose for other options (e.g. travel at a different time, travel with someone else, pay extra for a different mode of transport, such as taxi or ride-hailing) and if there are none, they do not travel. Although the growing body of research shows that there is (increasing) awareness of the different levels of how freely certain people can travel, their immobilities are seldom regarded as such. This becomes apparent by ongoing investments in car infrastructure at the expense of public transit infrastructure (see e.g. Latz & Hasselmann, 2022; Grüne Berlin, 2024) and plans to invest in new technology rather than safety-measures. For example, against advise of multiple studies that show how merely installing cameras neither results in less safety incidents nor heightens the travellers' perceived safety, and that the only thing that does make travellers feel safer is the presence of staff, certain operators are planning on operating fully autonomous vehicles (see e.g. VHH's autonomous bus project in Hamburg, VHH.mobility, 2021). While the staff member that would normally operate a vehicle could be used as a safety staff, this is not planned. Rather, costs are cut by not having any staff on board at all. These actions can be understood as structurally disadvantaging the freedom of movement of specific groups. While the real freedom of car-owners is furthered, the real freedom of public transit users is decreased. Given that these groups are already disadvantaged generally in society (see e.g. Anderson, 1999; Anderson, 2009; Young, 2008; McKeown, 2021), this seemingly small decision regarding transport modes results in the upholding of structural injustice.

Structural control by infrastructure design can also disadvantage specific people rather than modes. This is the case with the disregard of certain people that diverge from the average traveller and would need assistance to fulfil their movement needs. This is an injustice widely acknowledge in the professional realm of transport planning. This can be the case for people who are physically or mentally impaired and need more for freedom of movement than the mere 'absence of chains'. The decision by politics and planners not to assist those in need of assistance can thus be interpreted as a way of controlling movement. The disregard of anyone who is not an 'able-bodied male' is widely analysed and document by scholars such as Sheller (Sheller, 2018), Kern (Kern, 2021) and others. While this is not an act of specifically targeting and policing certain groups of people, the sheer ignorance of others' needs cannot be seen as merely a passive act of omittance but an active act of disregard and exclusion (Young, 2008; Lucas, 2012). As empirical research in Western countries such as the Netherlands shows, these excluded people are often those that belong to already marginalised or oppressed groups which leads to their exclusion being even more grave (Young, 2008; McKeown, 2021). Especially when it comes to transport justice, the problem of long travel times or tedious journeys are understood as structurally disadvantaging those that cannot afford fast modes of transport in the context of accessibility (Pereira et al., 2017, Verlinghieri and Schwanen, 2020; Weiss et al., 2017).

A central problem of the aforementioned injustices lies in the structure of movement patterns and who exhibits these patterns. In a world built for cars the claim that people who do not drive cars voluntarily choose not to do so and thus disadvantage and limit themselves shows that the car is the default option to move. As Anderson (2009) points out with regards to the structure of work opportunities, "the remedy here lies not with the more equal distribution of already defined opportunities, but in overcoming the" (here) car-centric "template for defining opportunities" (Anderson, 2009:134). This issue will be taken up again in chapter 4, when it is argued that the right to free movement is already understood by car-drivers as a claim-right while other forms of movement are understood as mere liberty-rights, leading to unjust inequalities. For now, the following section will assess how a lack of freedom of movement can materialise as too much movement and thereby show that the right to free movement cannot simply be understood in a free/unfree dichotomy.

3.4.2. Lack of freedom of movement: inefficient/long movement

An issue that does not come to mind instantly when considering limited freedom of movement is the issue of too much movement. Movement becomes 'too much' either when the entire endeavour of movement

and arrival was not freely chosen or when the movement necessary to arrive at the desired destination is made longer because of arbitrary disadvantage (as assessed in the previous section). The former issue stems from the aforementioned argument that movement to fulfill duties is not free, and if there is no free choice involved in where one goes, when and how, one can speak of forced movement and a lack of freedom altogether. This may happen while one technically has negative freedom of movement. Regarding the latter issue of arbitrary disadvantage, research (see e.g. Lucas et al., 2018; Bastiaanssen et al., 2020; Maat et al., 2005; van de Coevering, 2021; Schwanen et al., 2004; Eichenauer, 2023) shows that especially socio-demographically disadvantaged groups have little choice in where they live or how they can travel. Specifically when it comes to necessary travels such as commuting to work or doing groceries, certain groups would have to travel very long and tedious journeys. For some, this restricts their ability to find work (Bastiaanssen et al., 2020). While this is due to an interplay of factors such as land-use factors and housing allocation, so called transport poverty is a serious issue for those who are already socially disadvantaged. Moreover, many even face being excluded from non-necessary activities because travelling for example to the city centre is rather expensive in terms of costs or time, leading to transport related social exclusion (Van Wee and Geurs, 2011; Lucas, Mattioli, et al., 2016; Lucas, Bates, et al., 2016; Lucas et al., 2018; Lucas, 2012). These issues are especially prevalent in countries of the West, in which land-use strategies have mainly focused on enabling more car travel over the past decades (Schwanen et al., 2004; Handy, 2020; Handy, Cao, and Mokhtarian, 2005; Sager, 2014; Sauter, 2003). Interestingly, the people that endure transport poverty face the problem that they would have to endure too much movement at a too high cost (or personal risk), so it results in no movement at all.

This phenomenon can be related to a concept from migration studies and cross-border movement analysis. Scholars such as Stierl (2020) wonder whether it is "possible at all to maintain clear-cut differences between movements understood as consented to throughout the journeys and movements that imply (elements of) coercion?" (p. 457) and they pose the question "What really does intentionality and voluntariness mean?" (p. 458). It seems, in the context of migration, modern day slavery and human trafficking, the conditions of movement determine to some extent its level of voluntariness. 'Being trafficked', or 'being transported' is thus no equivalent to 'moving' or 'movement', even though the individual that is moving has initially consented to being moved. Stierl (2020) brings forward the example of the "crammed conditions of migrant boats" (p. 458) and how it is obvious that if people had a real choice, they would not choose this kind of movement. In everyday movement this seems to play a big part as well. Those who have no choice travel in the least safe and least comfortable forms of movement, while others risk their very lives by driving ever bigger cars in the name of free movement.

Thus, while whether an individual can *arrive* at a desired destination indicates whether or not they have any freedom of movement (and capacity as well as means to realise it), the way someone travels there indicates the (quality of their) movement freedom. It might thus become a matter of weighing one's desire to get away from where they currently are to a different place against the safety risks one might encounter on the journey there. This issue becomes even more pressing when one considers the aforementioned issue of people not even intrinsically desiring to be at a specific place (as in the case of being expected to commute to work). If one does not intrinsically desire to be at that other place and also does not have the means to choose the safest mode of transportation, it is questionable to what extent this act may be called free (Berlin, 2017). Merely reasoning that travellers are not interfered with travelling and thus are free downplays the lack of choice and neglects specifically that they do not even have negative freedom (Berlin, 2017) ².

Another point in this regard is made by Sager (2014). It is stated that if movement is associated with freedom, there is the risk of overlooking compelled movement. He argues that "compelled movement creates problems for an ideology that associates mobility with freedom" (Sager, 2014:472) specifically in

² Berlin (2017) argues "If my lack of material means is not due to my lack of mental or physical capacity, then I begin to speak of being deprived of freedom (...). If in addition, I believe that I am being kept in want by a specific arrangement which I consider unjust or unfair, I speak of economic slavery of oppression" (Berlin, 2017:170). Chapter 4 presents in more depth how the continuous maintenance and care for car-travels deprives travellers of other modes of their freedom, even in the negative freedom conception.

the context of cross-border movement and the inability of certain refugees or immigrants to settle somewhere safe. People who are compelled to be on the move or leave the place they would call home are not said to do so freely and if they had a choice they would probably not have to move that much. Stierl (2020) argues that such instances of unfree movement can be called forced. Similarly, in everyday life, people that have to travel very long times to work to be able to afford life, for instance because they cannot afford faster modes of movement, cannot be said to do so freely. Labelling them as free and thus stating that their travels is a valuable activity fails to recognise that their movement is not the result of free choice. If people have no other choice but to travel long or tedious journeys, this should be recognised as such. Given the mere instrumental value of movement, moving much should not be something a society aspires for its individuals. While having to travel long periods of time or long distances is not as severe as travelling in unsafe ways, it shows how the concept of movement is multidimensional and not all movement is equally (dis-)valuable. There are comfortable ways of movement and uncomfortable ones, safe and unsafe, fast and long, easy and complicated and so on.

3.5. Intermediary Conclusion

In this chapter it was first argued why the right to free movement has traditionally been understood and treated as a liberty-right. On the one hand, this was due to practical reasons, such as the fact that not everyone's movement desires can be fulfilled. Scholars such as Baldwin (2006), Steiner (2012) and Steiner (1994) argue that it would be too demanding on the duty-bearer (the state) and that it is physically impossible (i.e. incompossible) (Steiner, 1994; O'Neill). Another line of reasoning was that simply not more is needed to enable sufficient freedom (Steiner, 2008; Sager, 2014; Hayek, 1960; Simhony, 1991; Buchanan, 1975).

Next, issues with understanding the right to free movement as mainly a liberty that is not to be interfered with were outlined. It was shown that this leaves no room to understand injustices stemming from a lack of access to certain types of 'higher-quality/value' movement. It treats all forms of movement as similar, no matter if it is necessary or leisurely, fast or slow. If all there is to the right to free movement is non-interference, any mobility injustice such as transport poverty, lack of accessibility and systemic (modal) disadvantage is permissible. It was shown by analysing what the lack of free movement would mean that this is the status quo for many. Thus, by utilising non-ideal theory, it became apparent that what is necessary for free movement to be valuable is not merely granting it as a liberty right. Chapter 4 will discuss what it would mean for the right to free movement to truly be valuable and why that entails for certain modes of movement to become claim-rights.

4

Discussion – understanding freedom of movement as a claim

As argued and demonstrated in the previous chapter, understanding movement mainly as a liberty rather than a claim, as it has been done in the past decades has led to movement as something that, in fact, not everyone has equal access to in the amount necessary for them. This was shown from the standpoint of rights as pre-political. While the right to free movement could initially be taken as meaning 'freedom from chains', both its abstract purpose to enable political freedoms as well as its practical purpose of enabling moving around are not fulfilled anymore. That is because both political and the physical context of movement have changed, and different forms of movement challenge this pre-political meaning of freedom. In this discussion, the different freedoms of movement for different modes will be assessed and related to one another. Specifically, it will be shown and argued that freedom of car travel limits freedom of other traffic participants' travel and thus distorts the entire context of the debate around free movement.

4.1. States should enable more than negative freedom of movement

In order to set the stage for the discussion, one needs to recall the general purpose of rights presented in chapter 2. It was stated that rights should help individuals lead a good life and allocate boundaries of individual freedom in cases of conflict. In chapter 3, the argument was made that enabling everyone's movement desires would be too demanding for a duty-bearer (i.e. 'the state'), however, it was shown that a mere negative freedom to movement is too little and that in times of different forms of movement, it does not even achieve the bare minimum. The first argument to bring forward in support of the general endeavour of showing that freedom of movement must be more than a liberty-right, I will first argue that states have the duty to enable more than basic negative freedom of movement to their citizens.

Recalling the concept of real freedom as defined by Van Parijs (1995), an individual's opportunity to perform and follow-through with a desired action is necessary to speak of real freedom. This is opposed to formal freedom which mainly constitutes the rule set one is legally provided with. Van Parijs also claims that "in a free society, the person with the least opportunities has opportunities that are no smaller than those enjoyed by the person with least opportunities under any other feasible arrangement" (Van Parijs, 1995:25). Thus, a state that aims at enabling a free society should aim at a maximin-like opportunity set distribution. Since movement functions as an enabler to opportunities, a mere non-interference does not achieve that.

Moreover, according to O'Neill (2016) human rights are always necessarily understood as moral claims that humans can make either on one another or on states and institutions. While the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) leaves room for interpretation for individual cultures or states, they must be defined and understood more specifically in each state in order to have any positive effect on the lives of people living within these societies or states (Stammers, 1999; O'Neill, 2016). It is therefore a valid argument that states can be expected to ensure more than the minimum negative freedom of the 'free movement' right in order to have a positive effect on its citizens' lives.

Steiner (1994) as well as O'Neill (2016) argue that the best way to distribute rights is in an equal way, so that they can guide everyone fairly in situations of deadlock. Hence, every person should enjoy the same rights. As mentioned earlier, in the case of freedom of movement, translating this ideal meaningfully into practice is impossible due to the spatial nature of movement. That is because formulating a movement right that is available to everyone to the same extent could not go further than granting non-interference as spatial realities of people differ significantly and cannot be changed to be the exact same. Chapter 3 presented in-depth why simple non-interference still allows for lack of freedom. Without actual duties to enable movement, the duty as non-interference is simply not enough when it comes to movement. The right to movement understood as a mere liberty without further constraints leads to no significantly extended opportunity set as opposed to a world in which there would be no such right (given that in this world all other human rights hold, such as the right to liberty³). This is because liberty as defined in chapter 3 entails freedom from physical coercion. Also, guaranteeing merely freedom to movement adds nothing to a person's life conditions as was argued above. It thus follows that the right to free movement should entail and guarantee more than merely non-interference.

On top, the mobility-related injustices presented in chapter 3 occurred although formal freedom of movement was granted and thereby show that the formal (negative) freedom of movement is simply not enough to be given by the state. Due to movement being extensional in space, it is always dependent on the context it is set in. A pedestrian should be granted the right to move, the fact that publicly built and owned infrastructure restricts that movement and gives others permission to take up more space and limit this person's movement shows that even the minimal 'boundaries of free action space' assigned to everyone in the ideal of negative freedom are not assigned evenly. Since it is not like we find ourselves in a blank space and all have the same negative freedom, we have different starting points depending on where we live and what mode we can afford. As is criticised in other fields, basic enablers to social and political life, such as health care access, education but also movement should not be something that is not available to everyone in the amount necessary for them (Kern, 2021; Sheller, 2018). Therefore, adequate quality of movement should be provided by the state rather than just not inhibited.

Additionally, analysing the context the right to free movement is set in in most contemporary societies, it becomes apparent that the liberty to free movement does not add any value to the rights-context of a person. As was shown in chapter 3, movement can be a way for people without certain basic political freedoms to get to those freedoms (Stierl, 2020). Once they have reached this place of political freedoms, however, there is no added value from granting negative freedom of movement. In a state in which one is protected from harms, and is granted the human right to liberty only granting freedom of movement as positive freedom, as a claim-right, would add more value. ⁴ Therefore, given that rights should be part of an overall system that needs to 'make sense' (Nett, 1971:213), the right to free movement would need to be a claim in order to make sense once one is granted all other freedoms.

The conception of freedom of movement as a claim-right rather than a liberty-right resembles the understanding of freedom as being enabled to do something (Van Parijs, 1995; Sager, 2014; Berlin, 2017; Simhony, 1991). When movement enables access to other basic needs that a state grants and provides to their citizens, the guarantee to arrive there is implied. So if the state grants the right to medical treatment for all its citizens, it needs to grant the right to arrive at a place that offers medical treatment. As shown by Bastiaansen & Breedijk (2021) this right to accessibility is not granted equally to all citizens as access to medical care can be difficult to reach for those without a car. If one needs a car to reach medical treatment, arguably, medical treatment is not available to all equally. Just because someone has the right not to be interfered with to get to the hospital quickly for medical treatment, they are not directly enabled

⁴ it thus seems like a paradox. In a situation with no basic freedoms, one is less likely to have freedom of movement and thus has to 'illegally/forcefully' take it to get to a place that guarantees basic negative freedoms. Once one has arrived there, the basic negative freedom of movement is irrelevant because that is most likely already granted by combining all the other negative freedoms that are granted in this place of negative freedom once fled to.

⁴ it thus seems like a paradox. In a situation with no basic freedoms, one is less likely to have freedom of movement and thus has to 'illegally/forcefully' take it to get to a place that guarantees basic negative freedoms. Once one has arrived there, the basic negative freedom of movement is irrelevant because that is most likely already granted by combining all the other negative freedoms that are granted in this place of negative freedom once fled to.

to get to the hospital in time for medical treatment. By mainly granting a (naked) liberty to movement, this basic right is not fulfilled.

Lastly, granting a liberty, a kind of state of nature in mobility was created. The fastest, strongest and most resourceful dominate and dictate the mobility of the weaker ones (García, 2021; Berlin, 2017; Sheller, 2018; Kern, 2021). Recalling the general purpose of rights, this specific state of nature within the movement domain should be prevented by a right to free movement and hence, the right to free movement needs to adapt to the changed circumstances. The following section will continue to go into detail about why the difference in modes in contemporary mobility makes such a 'state of nature' especially problematic.

4.2. Discussing the implications of different movement forms

One of the main arguments brought forward in chapter 3 for the right to free movement to be merely understood as a liberty is the practical issue of compossibility because it is impossible for everyone to be able to claim their preferred movement path. I would like to argue, however, that the fact that movement can be 'acted out' in different qualities by making use of different modes sets movement apart from other rights and helps solve the compossibility issue. This will be argued along the lines of the three main forms of movement that are used for commuting in everyday life - car, public transit and active modes such as walking and biking. In comparison, a car takes much more space than a person or even a bike and is much less flexible in its movement choices. While a bus, tram or train takes more space, it is also much more space efficient and transports many more people than cars do. It is therefore much less of an issue for pedestrians or cyclists to clash in their movement desires. Space-efficiency is the core idea of public transport and the concept of merging people's movement desires and carry them out together perfectly solves the compossibility issue in terms of extensional overlap. This section focuses on other arguments setting aside different qualities of movement and argues that car movement has long been treated as a claim-right which distorts the context of analysis for the other movement forms.

4.2.1. Car movement as a claim-right

Generally speaking, it can be argued that the car's domination politically and in transport planning limits other traffic participants' freedom (Sager, 2014; Sauter, 2003). Undoubtedly, different modes of movement clash in terms of negative effects, actual physical accidents, as well as infrastructure and city design. A city that is built for pedestrians will not easily be navigated by cars and vice versa.

This domination has led to a vicious cycle in which car-drivers have come to believe that their movement is, in fact, a claim-right. Cities are designed for cars and car users (Handy, Cao, and Mokhtarian, 2005; Saedizand, Franssen and Boussauw, 2022; Van Wee, De Vos and Maat, 2019). Those who own a car and have the financial means to use it whenever they desire to come to believe that movement is something that they can always 'access' and 'practice'. They can go wherever, whenever and it thus may seem as if car-movement was a claim-right. Streets are expected to be maintained well so that cars can use them, car-drivers are outraged if parking fees are increased or street-space is taken away from them (see e.g. Kartschall, 2023). This also becomes apparent with the outrage of car-drivers that are blocked in their movement by, for instance, climate-activists. Theoretically, those travellers have the liberty to travel at a later time or to travel somewhere else or to walk but the fact that they cannot continue their journey in their chosen mode of transport at their chosen time angers them. Because they feel like they have a right to choose when they travel where and by what mode (i.e. have control over all relevant dimensions of movement, not just the 'exit' one, as explained in chapter 3). They are not physically detained or kept from moving anywhere else, so theoretically they have negative freedom. What is indeed not given in such a moment is real freedom to move exactly how and when they want to and arrive where they want to.

The resulting problem from this is that car drivers have come to learn that public car infrastructure is a given and that it is their right to have access to it. It can be argued that the rationale is that they pay taxes for their car and thus assume they 'have the right' to have sufficient infrastructure. In that line of reasoning, car users have come to learn that using the car is a claim-right, that once it is paid for, must be accommodated and served by the state. This claim-right is different from other kinds of movement and

can be argued to be created by custom (see e.g. Nett, 1971). This claim is supported by outcries of cardrivers over stricter speed limits or higher taxes on fuel (Maue, 2021; Bürgerinitative pro Tempo 50, 2023). Although the negative environmental effects of excessive car driving are widely known and scientifically proven and it is also a known fact that cars pose a danger for other traffic participants such as pedestrians, bikers and also the car drivers themselves, there is often little agreement to limiting the speed or the areas cars can go to (see e.g. this citizen initiative 'against speed limit 30' Bürgerinitiative für Tempo 50 und Gegen-Tempo-30, 2023). Although, it needs to be highlighted, that these forms of limiting car movement would not infringe on car drivers' freedom of movement in the conception of negative freedom, as that conception of free movement does not guarantee any quality of movement (i.e. 'they may walk'). This is on top of the fact that car infrastructure is enabling a specific freedom of movement, as good highways (and paved streets altogether) grant a freedom to fast travel. The fact that infrastructure is built and maintained by the state shows that the state does indeed grant some sort of positive movement freedom to its citizens.

Meanwhile, those who neither own a car nor have the means to buy or use one rely on public transit infrastructure or active mode infrastructure (i.e. pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure) to get to where they desire to be. If they rely on public transit infrastructure they can only travel when there is service and only from and to the areas that the service covers. They might have to transfer vehicles or modes of public transit, they might have to first walk to the stop at which they board and from which they alight to where they want to be. The connection they want to take might not arrive on time, or not at all. As outlined in chapter 3, they might feel unsafe, uncomfortable and it might altogether be inconvenient (see also Sheller, 2018; Kern, 2021; Cain et al., 2022). They frequently are annoyed but they do not claim it is their right to get public transit service from, to and when they desire it (see e.g. Sommerlad, 2024).

While one part of the population thus thinks they have bought the streets and the right to movement on them, the other part of the population does not have enough access to efficient, high-quality movement (Guzman et al., 2021; García, 2021). On top, the movement the former part of the population physically harms and puts at risk the latter half of the population. This vicious cycle, however, also leads to the car becoming the norm as that is what is most accommodated for by the state. The benchmark created for a 'good life' has become to be able to afford a car and drive around 'freely'. Thus, as more people want a car because it's easiest to move around and get to places with one, it will increasingly be seen as the default option to be accommodated by the state, reinforcing this cycle. As car movement is not as compossible as e.g. movement by public transit or active modes, this leads to congestion and further issues which seem to necessitate even more car infrastructure, taking away more space that could otherwise be allocated to other kinds of movement.

4.2.2. The negative effects of car infrastructure and car use

The growth in recent decades of scholarship on accessibility and transport poverty shows that the right to movement cannot mainly be a liberty-right because that is not sufficient (anymore). That is because before that the aim was to accommodate even more and more cars by building more and bigger roads, thereby spending resources on enabling car travel while taking away more and more public space and funding for other modes. It is thus not possible to look at the right to free movement without context and analyse it in a vacuum of meaning. It is and was not the free choice of any pedestrian of today that the cities they find have been designed and built for cars for more than a century. It is not the free choice of pedestrians that people drive in cars and are willing to take the risk of physically hurting them but this does limit their ability.

In fact, the more the car-infrastructure grows, the less a pedestrian is even able to travel anywhere without being interfered with by car-infrastructure or cars. A pedestrian's movement freedom in reality is much more interfered with than a car driver's. Hence, it can be argued that the movement freedom of cars significantly limits the freedom of pedestrians, bicycle users or those who walk to and from public transport. Car infrastructure needs more space than pedestrian's and it tends to be exclusive, as is for example the case with high-speed infrastructure, such as highways. Exclusive infrastructure for cars covers much more space than exclusive pedestrian infrastructure, thereby offering more potential ways

to travel and arguably more freedom (Sager, 2014; Berlin, 2017; Simhony, 1991). What is problematic about this is, however, that if nobody travelled by car everyone would be safer and had more freedom. But because some can afford and desire to travel at higher quality (i.e. faster, more comfortably, relatively safer ⁵), those that choose (or have no choice) not to have a car or travel by it are less safe and have less freedom.

On top of the fact that more car use puts non-car users at risk, it must be stated that car infrastructure has a specific aesthetic, experiential effect on people. Streets, highways, traffic lights, on-/off-ramps and even roundabouts but also places such as airports and railway stations are so called non-places or liminal spaces (Huang et al., 2018; Bauman, 2013; Alkayyali et al., 2011). Those are spaces that hold no specific cultural meaning for people and are merely used to pass through. Liminal space is an in-between space, something intermediate that must be overcome, something without meaning or sense on its own (Alkayyali et al., 2011). These spaces will never be destinations in themselves and are not designed or intended to spend time at. While some hold aesthetic pleasure to a certain extent, they are mainly designed and built to be functional, they do not seem lively and they are not natural. Often, they are characterised by the use of lots of concrete and very dull-looking. Masses of car infrastructure thus means that masses of non-places and liminal spaces are created, at the expense of places with meaning and value, such as parks. While exclusive rail infrastructure can also be argued to qualify as liminal space, it is much more space-efficient in terms of how many people make use of it than car-infrastructure. Nonplaces or liminal spaces are inherently connected to movement as they have no meaning beyond facilitating travel, they would never be a destination or a goal in itself because they are only functional. They are free from meaning because they merely need to be passed by (Huang et al., 2018). As travel and movement is often something that has to be overcome rather than is enjoyed on its own (see chapter 3 on different qualities of movement), the more and faster movement is facilitated without thereby creating meaningful interactions, the more the world becomes an agglomeration of non-places and places to merely pass.

As for the argument that movement can be but a mere liberty, as it would be too demanding for the state who would then be the duty-bearer (Stammers, 1999; O'Neill, 2016), the aforementioned efficiency of certain forms of movement, such as public transport is brought forward. Moreover, as was outlined above, when it comes to basic infrastructure such as streets, it is expected that the state constructs and maintains them, as though that was part of a positive freedom to movement in the status quo. Taking into account the vast negative effects of individual motorized travel, enabling a freedom to movement forms such as biking, walking and public transit seems not that much more demanding after all.

Lastly, it can even be claimed that movement carried out with help of technology and machines (i.e. by car) is transportation rather than movement. Movement understood as being transported signifies movement that happens without actual bodily movement. In that sense it can be understood as a body being transported rather than a body that moves. Being transported has the sole purpose of arriving or leaving and does not enjoy any of the intrinsic values of movement listed in chapter 2. Much of contemporary movement and mobility can be understood merely as being transported. Transport, in the form of motorised travel, necessitates additional resources such as energy (often in the form of fuel) and specific infrastructure. Specific infrastructure is often exclusive (e.g. highways, airports), which provokes the aforementioned questions in terms of justification. Moreover, if in being transported the body itself does not move, this warrants the question of whether the bodily movement itself is even part of movement. If transportation is understood as movement, this would mean that movement is mainly understood and defined as the process of getting to places by transversing space and time. This definition would include the right to access and the guarantee of getting to a desired destination, which was specifically excluded in the previously mentioned definition of (negative) freedom of movement. This would not be in line with the original conceptualisation by e.g. Hobbes, Arendt or, Berlin (Berlin, 2017; Kotef, 2015). Therefore, a claim to free movement does not necessarily imply a claim to free transport.

⁵ It is important to state that while a car driver is less safe driving a car in a world where nobody were to drive a car, in comparison to a pedestrian, any car driver is safer.

4.2.3. Building the argument against the freedom to car-movement

Generally, in a world that is mostly already built, there cannot be true equality of movement. It is obvious that no person can always have potential access to every possible item in a world that is shared with other people. Similarly, no person can always have potential access to any space in a world shared with other people. In that sense, that there may then never be full real freedom (Van Parijs, 1995; Steiner, 1994). Thus, this definition of freedom must be rejected as too demanding. As van Parjs argues, with collectively, or publicly owned items there is more such claim to freedom than there is in a world in which most items are privately owned. Relating this to movement, it can be argued that a world with more publicly accessibly means to movement is more free than a world in which individuals own items, such as cars, privately. In practice this would mean that a world with only public transport would be freer under van Parijs' definition of it than the current world is. Putting this into practice, however, leads to contradictory actions to take. For all means to be publicly owned, those who currently enjoy the benefits of privately owned means of transport were to experience a loss in their freedom. Apart from losing their privately owned vehicles, their movement quality would very likely be reduced. Thus, as people with cars can currently travel freely in terms of choice of destination, speed, choice of itinerary and so on, they would lose all this in a world in which there was only public transit. The other way around, however, is the current status quo. In a free society under libertarian ideals in which the aggregate of individual freedom is maximised, not every individual's freedom is (Van Parijs, 1995).

For those that see freedom as inherently connected to self-ownership and ownership of external objects, it seems inevitable to invoke claims over property and also oneself (Van Parijs, 1995); Steiner, 1994; Simhony, 1991). This, however, leads to another mobility-freedom-paradox with regards to car-movement. As was shown, extensive infrastructure for privately owned motorized travel (such as car) unjustly restricts the movement freedom of those that do not own a car. Thus, in order to grant more freedom to those people, nobody should be enabled to own a private car. But this would restrict current car-owners' freedom significantly by taking away their property. What seems permissible would be to restrict carmobility to the extent that it cannot be used anywhere, at any time and in ways that put other users of public infrastructure at risk. Thus, one could devise specific car travel zones, times and more extreme speed limits. This, however, would imply that the dimensions of time, space, and quality of travel are not part of freedom of movement, and only the movement is. As was shown above, especially in the way carmobility is understood in contemporary society, it seems as though these elements are indeed part of the understanding of freedom of movement. Then, it is clear that it would go against the aforementioned definition of freedom to restrict car mobility, if that entails taking actions against those dimensions of freedom of movement (Van Parijs, 1995; Steiner, 1994). These deductions lead to the following actions as permissible (and arguably necessary) to firstly restore equal freedom to movement (of whatever form):

Assuming that freedom of movement is merely a liberty right that would allow for speed limits and other ways of restricting car travel to such an extent that it does not clash with or limit other traffic participants. If freedom of movement is understood as a claim-right, the same restrictions to car movement would be permissible as car travel is incompossible with all other forms of movement. In a more extreme version of it, the claim for re-allocation of resources to make all modes equal would even demand re-allocation of space to modes such as active modes or public transit, thereby taking away from the vast car infrastructure existing. Concluding, irrespective of how the right to free movement is understood, the way car travel is currently being treated in comparison to other modes is not justified and it should be regulated and restricted more so to enable other traffic participants.

Intermediary conclusion

The arguments brought forward above show that the right to free movement can be understood and formulated as more than a liberty-right if different forms of movement are assessed. Specifically, one must not assume that all forms of movement are of equal quality or worth. Those forms of movement that offer less disvalue (i.e. more quality while travelling) are more incompossible than those forms of movement that have less quality. The unjust circumstances that restrict free choice of form (and thereby)

quality of movement support the argument for the need for a claim-right, for a) for the specific and thereby most basic forms of movement to enable b) arrival at basic amenities as well as workplace and leisure activities. The last section of this chapter will assess in-depth what it means for a right to be de- and reconstructed and to what extent that should happen and is already happening with regards to the right to free movement.

4.3. Reformulating the right to movement

As was shown above, the right to free movement needs to be differentiated according to type/quality of movement. While the more efficient forms of movement, such as public transit and active modes have been less prioritised in planning and been treated at best like a liberty-right, car-movement has been actively accommodated and treated like a claim-right. In order to re-align these forms of movement and fulfil its role in enabling all people similarly (i.e. justly), it can be argued for a change in both applications of the right to free movement.

In general, it needs to be re-conceptualised as a claim-right for people to arrive at desired destinations without unnecessary or arbitrary movement. While the complicated spatio-temporal nature of movement make specific movement-claims incompossible, arrival-claims are not. For someone to travel 15 minutes to their job and someone to travel 60 minutes to their job does not mean that they have the same freedom or that the one who travels 60 minutes is freer. It is clear that guaranteeing a general positive freedom to all movement is too demanding. Thus, strictly speaking, there should be both a freedom from arbitrary or unnecessary movement and a freedom from being chained. The right to free movement would therefore not need to be reformulated but needs to be added to, making it a right to free and efficient movement. It therefore seems sensible to define arrival to basic amenities, one's workplace as well as leisure activities on top as a claim-right to be enabled by the most basic and least harmful forms of movement. Further, arbitrary and unnecessary movement should be limited. Travellers who travel tedious or prohibitively long journeys should be enabled to travel in more efficient or direct ways whereas travellers who use forms of movement that unnecessarily harm the environment and have negative effects should be limited.

By reformulating the right in this way, it shifts away from being a mere liberty and includes a claim to efficiency. This claim then correlates to a duty to the state to enable efficient movement. As empirically proven, efficient movement can be achieved if more attention and funding is given to modes of mass transport, such as bus, rail and tram but also to active modes as they are more space-efficient and come with fewer negative externalities. It should have also become obvious that contemporary car-travel and the public debate about it is not in line with granting only negative freedom non-car travellers as it goes beyond. At the same time, it infringes on non-car travellers' free movement rights. Conceptualising the right to free movement in a system-efficient way in which more people are enabled to realise their travel desires (within all the travel dimensions) will enable more people to truly be 'free from chains' in that way in which freedom of movement was originally conceptualised.

5

Conclusion - Making sense of movement in contemporary society

In this thesis, the form and function of the right to freedom of movement were assessed and related to contemporary mobility injustices by using the Hohfeldian framework and different definitions of freedom.

It was outlined that freedom of movement is generally understood and treated as a liberty-right for practical reasons. It was argued that fulfilling everyone's movement desires would be too demanding on the duty-bearer (i.e. the state) and that this would be physically impossible due to the incompossibility of the movement desires. Moreover, certain libertarian scholars argue that providing more than a negative freedom is simply not necessary. Next, practical issues that can be observed in contemporary societies, so called mobility injustices, were outlined in brought into relation with understanding the right to free movement as a liberty. Broadly, they relate to the fact that arriving is what is valuable about movement, that freedom of choice of movement is not guaranteed and that movement is necessary to fulfil civil practical duties. It was also argued that in capitalist societies in the case of commuting to work, the freedom of movement is especially valuable to the employer and the state rather than the worker commuting. Countering the arguments that not more than negative freedom is necessary for political freedom, it was argued that the case of transport poverty that leads to a segregation of who can participate in social life and who cannot shakes the pillars of democracy. In line with this, an argument by van Parijs was brought forward to show that negative freedom of movement in the contemporary circumstances does not enable real freedom to more opportunities. Next, the role of freedom of movement in political freedom was assessed, leading to the conclusion that either movement can enable basic political freedoms in cases in which people are not granted any political freedom (the thus 'take' movement even without having the freedom to it), or if people are already granted all basic freedoms, the liberty to movement is already implied in all other rights, so a mere negative freedom to movement does not add to the opportunity set a person has.

Since the analysis of status quo with people being granted the liberty-right to movement did not conclusively show what the actual value of that right is, it was turned to non-ideal theory to analyse what disvalue the lack of the right to free movement would have. Different forms of the lack of free movement were assessed. It became apparent that a lack of free movement was somehow already present in situations in which it was formally granted, for example by structural control through leaving out certain people's needs in transport planning. Furthermore, 'over-movement' was argued not to be the result of a free choice and could be a deterrent to movement, thereby paradoxically restricting the freedom to move.

In the following discussion, those assessments were used as a basis to argue that states do indeed have the duty to enable more than negative freedom of movement. Especially the fact that different forms of movement enable different qualities of movement and different contexts of movement show that some have been enabled more than others. By treating all forms of movement as equal, a certain state of nature is enabled. As the car has traditionally been favoured in planning, however, it is now a generally privileged mode. That in and of itself shows that the right to free movement has technically not actually only ever been treated as a liberty-right only. This was discussed more in-depth, and arguments to restrict car

movement have been brought forward, mainly focusing on its negative effects and inefficiency. It was even argued that car movement could be argued not to be movement as the body inside the vehicle does not actually move (one could even be chained in a car and yet move).

Concluding, the initially formulated guiding question "To what extent does the right to free movement need to be reformulated in the context of contemporary forms movement and related injustices?" was answered by arguing that it is indeed necessary in contemporary society to reformulate the right to free movement so that it includes a claim to efficiency to arrive at one's desired destination. Thereby, the other dimensions of movement, other than mainly the 'exiting' part are considered. Also, the difference in quality and value of different forms of movement should be considered. What needs to be realised, however, is that car movement and car infrastructure can and should justly be restricted in order to enable more efficient forms of movement and limit the negative effects this form of movement has. Thus, in a first step, the 'playing field' would have to be levelled, reversing how the car has been treated as a claim-right. Then, those with the least real freedom of movement should be enabled to the least inefficient forms of movement. As a consequence, this would result in a more public-transport focused mobility with more accessibility for those with the least accessibility levels. Those who previously enjoyed (almost) unlimited car freedom will, however, have less freedom of (car) movement as a result.

Bibliography

- Alkayyali, A., et al. (2011). *Liminal public infrastructure: A typology of public space for everyday performances* [Doctoral dissertation, University of Pretoria].
- Anderson, E. (2009). Toward a non-ideal, relational methodology for political philosophy: Comments on schwartzman's challenging liberalism. *Hypatia*, 24(4), 130–145.
- Anderson, E. S. (1999). What is the point of equality? Ethics, 109(2), 287–337.
- Baldwin, T. (2006). The constitutional right to travel: Are some forms of transportation more equal than others? *Nw. JL & Soc. Pol'y*, *1*, 213.
- Bastiaanssen, J., & Breedijk, M. (2022). Toegang voor iedereen? een analyse van de (on) bereikbaarheid van voorzieningen en banen in nederland.
- Bastiaanssen, J., Johnson, D., & Lucas, K. (2020). Does transport help people to gain employment? a systematic review and meta-analysis of the empirical evidence. *Transport reviews*, *40*(5), 607–628.
- Bauman, A., & Bull, F. (2007). Environmental correlates of physical activity and walking in adults and children: A review of reviews. *London: National Institute of Health and Clinical Excellence*.
- Bauman, Z. (2013). Liquid modernity. John Wiley & Sons.
- Berlin, I. (2017). Two concepts of liberty. In Liberty reader (pp. 33-57). Routledge.
- Bernier, E., Gumy, A., Drevon, G., & Kaufmann, V. (2019). Motility as a tool to uncover mobility practices. 19th Swiss Transport Research Conference, (CONF).
- Bersch, A.-K., & Osswald, L. (2021). An alle gedacht?! frauen, gender, mobilität-wie kommen wir aus der debatte in die umsetzung? (Tech. rep.). IVP-Discussion Paper.
- Buchanan, J. M. (1975). The limits of liberty: Between anarchy and Leviathan (No. 714). University of Chicago Press.
- Bürgerinitiative pro Tempo 50 (und Gegen Tempo 30). (2023) Argumente Gegen Tempo 30. Bürgerinitiative pro Tempo 50 (und gegen Tempo 30). https://gegen-tempo-30.de/argumente-gegen-tempo-30/
- Cain, S., Steward, L., & Wright, N. (2022). Lived experiences of women and girls in relation to everyday journeys. https://ttf.uk.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/7448-Innovate-AT-Report-Long-3.pdf
- Chowdhury, S., & Van Wee, B. (2020). Examining women's perception of safety during waiting times at public transport terminals. *Transport policy*, 94, 102–108.
- Ding, H., Loukaitou-Sideris, A., & Agrawal, A. W. (2020). Sexual harassment and assault in transit environments: A review of the english-language literature. *Journal of planning literature*, 35(3), 267–280.
- Dunckel Graglia, A. (2016). Finding mobility: Women negotiating fear and violence in mexico city's public transit system. *Gender, Place & Culture*, 23(5), 624–640.
- Eichenauer, N. (2021). The moral traveller's guide. *Ethics (TU Delft course)*.
- García, I., Albelson, M., Puczkowskyj, N., Khan, S. M., & Fagundo-Ojeda, K. (2022). Harassment of lowincome women on transit: A photovoice project in oregon and utah. *Transportation research part D: transport and environment*, *112*, 103466.
- Geurs, K. T., & Van Wee, B. (2004). Accessibility evaluation of land-use and transport strategies: Review and research directions. *Journal of Transport geography*, 12(2), 127–140.
- Gregg, B. (2011). Human rights as social construction. Cambridge University Press.
- Grüne Berlin. (2024) Keine Verlängerung der Autobahn A100 Berlin braucht mehr Schiene statt Straße.

 Bündnis 90/Die Grünen Berlin. https://gruene.berlin/beschluesse/keine-verlaengerung-der-autobahn-a100-berlin-braucht-mehr-schiene-statt-strasse_3391
- Guzman, L. A., Oviedo, D., Arellana, J., & Cantillo-García, V. (2021). Buying a car and the street: Transport justice and urban space distribution. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 95, 102860.
- Handy, S. (2020). Is accessibility an idea whose time has finally come? *Transportation Research Part D:*Transport and Environment, 83, 102319.

- Handy, S., Cao, X., & Mokhtarian, P. (2005). Correlation or causality between the built environment and travel behavior? evidence from northern california. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 10(6), 427–444.
- Handy, S., Weston, L., & Mokhtarian, P. L. (2005). Driving by choice or necessity? *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 39(2-3), 183–203.
- Hayek, F. A. (1960). London: Routledge Kegan Paul.
- Hobbes, T. (1994). Leviathan: with selected variants from the Latin edition of 1668. Hackett Publishing.
- Huang, W.-J., Xiao, H., & Wang, S. (2018). Airports as liminal space. Annals of Tourism Research, 70, 1–13.
- Kartschall, A. (2023). 500 Meter Kulturkampf. Tagesschau. https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/innenpolitik/radwege-berlin-friedrichstrasse-100.html
- Kaufmann, V., Bergman, M. M., & Joye, D. (2004). Motility: Mobility as capital. *International journal of urban and regional research*, 28(4), 745–756.
- Kern, L. (2021). Feminist city: Claiming space in a man-made world. Verso Books.
- Kotef, H. (2015). Movement and the ordering of freedom: On liberal governances of mobility. Duke University Press.
- Krygsman, S., Dijst, M., & Arentze, T. (2004). Multimodal public transport: an analysis of travel time elements and the interconnectivity ratio. Transport Policy, 11(3), 265-275.
- Latz., C. & Hasselmann, J. (2022). Berlins Verkehrssenatorin zieht Bilanz "Der Bundesverkehrsminister redet gerne, aber Geld gibt er den Ländern nicht". Tagesspiegel.

 https://www.tagesspiegel.de/berlin/berlins-verkehrssenatorin-zieht-bilanz-das-neun-euro-ticket-kommt-an--der-tankrabatt-nicht-512067.html
- Locke, J. (1967). Two treatises of government. Cambridge university press.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., & Fink, C. (2009). Addressing women's fear of victimization in transportation settings: A survey of us transit agencies. *Urban affairs review*, 44(4), 554–587.
- Lubitow, A., Abelson, M. J., & Carpenter, E. (2020). Transforming mobility justice: Gendered harassment and violence on transit. *Journal of transport geography*, 82, 102601.
- Lucas, K. (2012). Transport and social exclusion: Where are we now? Transport policy, 20, 105–113.
- Lucas, K., Bates, J., Moore, J., & Carrasco, J. A. (2016). Modelling the relationship between travel behaviours and social disadvantage. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 85, 157–173.
- Lucas, K., Mattioli, G., Verlinghieri, E., & Guzman, A. (2016). Transport poverty and its adverse social consequences. *Proceedings of the institution of civil engineers-transport*, 169(6), 353–365.
- Lucas, K., Philips, I., Mulley, C., & Ma, L. (2018). Is transport poverty socially or environmentally driven? comparing the travel behaviours of two low-income populations living in central and peripheral locations in the same city. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 116, 622–634.
- Maat, K., Van Wee, B., & Stead, D. (2005). Land use and travel behaviour: Expected effects from the perspective of utility theory and activity-based theories. *Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design*, 32(1), 33–46.
- Martens, K. (2012). Justice in transport as justice in accessibility: Applying walzer's 'spheres of justice'to the transport sector. *Transportation*, 39(6), 1035–1053.
- Maue, S. (2021). Lieber Flieger statt Auto: Reaktion der Autofahrer auf hohe Benzinpreise in Baden-Baden. Badische Neueste Nachrichten. https://bnn.de/mittelbaden/baden-baden/benzinpreise-hoch-autofahrer-frust-tankstelle-e-mobilitaet-flieger-alternativen
- McKeown, M. (2021). Structural injustice. Philosophy Compass, 16(7), e12757.
- Miller, E. J. (2018). Accessibility: Measurement and application in transportation planning. *Transport Reviews*, 38(5), 551–555.
- Nett, R. (1971). The civil right we are not ready for: The right of free movement of people on the face of the earth. *Ethics*, 81(3), 212–227.
- O'Neill, O. (2016). *Pluralism, positivism and the justification of human rights*. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781316337103.008
- Pedersen, L. (2020). Moving bodies as moving targets: A feminist perspective on sexual violence in transit. *Open Philosophy*, *3*(1), 369–388.

- Pereira, R. H., Schwanen, T., & Banister, D. (2017). Distributive justice and equity in transportation. *Transport reviews*, 37(2), 170–191.
- Pot, F. J., Koster, S., & Tillema, T. (2023). Perceived accessibility and residential self-selection in the netherlands. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 108, 103555.
- Sager, T. (2014). Freedom as mobility: Implications of the distinction between actual and potential travelling. In *Spaces of mobility* (pp. 265–290). Routledge.
- Sauter, D. (2003). Perceptions of walking–ideologies of perception. In *Sustainable transport* (pp. 200–209). Elsevier.
- Schwanen, T., Dijst, M., & Dieleman, F. M. (2004). Policies for urban form and their impact on travel: The netherlands experience. *Urban studies*, *41*(3), 579–603.
- Sheller, M. (2018). Mobility justice: The politics of movement in an age of extremes. Verso Books.
- Simhony, A. (1991). On forcing individuals to be free: Th green's liberal theory of positive freedom. *Political Studies*, 39(2), 303–320.
- Sommerlad, U. (2024). Bahnkunden der RB46 genervt: "Ein täglicher Nervenkrieg". Giessener Allgemeine.https://www.giessener-allgemeine.de/kreis-giessen/hungen-ort848765/bahnkunden-der-rb-46-genervt-ein-taeglicher-nervenkrieg-93076784.html
- Stammers, N. (1999). Social movements and the social construction of human rights. *Human Rights Quarterly*, *21*(4), 980–1008.
- Steiner, H., Alston, P., & Goodman, R. (2008). *International human rights in context: Law, politics, morals: Text and materials*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Steiner, H. (1994). An essay on rights.
 - Steiner, H. (2012). Human rights and the diversity of value. *Critical Review of International Social and Political Philosophy*, *15*(4), 395–406. https://doi.org/10.1080/13698230.2012.699395
- Stierl, M. (2020). Of migrant slaves and underground railroads: Movement, containment, freedom. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 64(4), 456–479.
- Tickner, J. A. (1992). Gender in international relations: Feminist perspectives on achieving global security. Columbia University Press.
- van de Coevering, P. (2021). The interplay between land use, travel behaviour and attitudes: A quest for causality.
- Van Parijs, P. (1995). Real freedom for all: What (if anything) can justify capitalism? Clarendon Press.
- Van Wee, B., & Geurs, K. (2011). Discussing equity and social exclusion in accessibility evaluations. European journal of transport and infrastructure research, 11(4).
- van Wee, B., & Mouter, N. (2021). Evaluating transport equity. *Advances in Transport Policy and Planning*, 7, 103–126.
- Vecchio, G., & Martens, K. (2021). Accessibility and the capabilities approach: A review of the literature and proposal for conceptual advancements. *Transport Reviews*, *41*(6), 833–854.
- Verlinghieri, E., & Schwanen, T. (2020). Transport and mobility justice: Evolving discussions. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 87, 102798.
- VHH.mobility. (2021). Forschungsprojekt TaBuLa in Lauenburg endet. Verkehrsbetriebe Hamburg-Holstein GmbH. https://vhhbus.de/forschungsprojekt-tabula-endet/
- Young, I. M. (2008). Five faces of oppression. In Geographic thought (pp. 55–71). Routledge.